
I  feel sure that the dominant feature of this ‘summer’ has been 
the weather and its effect on the countryside and in particular 

(for us) our bees.  To see great swathes of the countryside awash 
with so much water, people having to leave their homes, probably 
for many months, while repairs are carried out and  crops totally 
destroyed and washed away was a most distressing sight.  Such 
things do not occur very frequently and may well have happened in 
the past, but the modern means of instant communication means 
that we see them as they happen and can only sit and wonder why.  
Perhaps the most encouraging aspect of it all was the selfless brav-
ery and kindness shown by so many people when help was needed 
most.  I’ve heard reports of many beehives being destroyed, in one 

instance over 50 were lost in a single day.  Such 
losses were felt in this area just a few years ago 
and it was most upsetting for all concerned.  I feel 
sure that fellow beekeepers within the local asso-
ciations will be helping out wherever possible. 
The poor summer in this area has affected us all, 
though those of us who prepared our bees early 
did manage to get a crop off the rape albeit, in 
most cases, only a small one.  June and July were 
dreadful months, surely the worst we can remem-
ber, with the result that our bees ate most of the 
rape crop they had earlier collected.  Folks who 
removed honey early found their bees starving by 
mid summer and many folks have said they fed 
their bees in July.  We went on holiday for the last 
two weeks of July and before going I fed two colo-
nies that I am convinced would not have been alive 
when we returned.  I have had that sort of story 
from several other folks too.  In my experience 
beekeepers are great optimists and as I sit here 
preparing these notes my bees are still on the 
heather (3rd September), so I can only hope they 
manage to obtain a reasonable crop, for the 
heather is still looking brilliant.  However, when I 
inspected them at the end of August things were 
not looking too good with the supers only partly 
filled.  But partly filled is better than not being filled 
at all.  We are assured by the weather forecaster's 
of a week of fine weather and with the heather still 
in bloom our bees may make a good job of it, 
though it’s the early young heather that yields the 
most honey. 

A nother very sad report I received was of a swarm of bees that settled on the ground 
outside a local car dealers showroom in Stockton 
on the 1st of June.  An employee of the dealership 
saw fit to drive a car over the swarm, presumably 
in an effort to be rid of it.  I gather the result was a 
lot of the remaining bees were left flying around the 
area totally lost and a hazard to anyone within the 
vicinity.  Such stupidity in this day and age is be-
yond belief.  I am told that other members of the 
dealership had seen fit to call in a local beekeeper 
but that he arrived just too late to do anything 
about it.  Part of our job is to educate the public. 

T he Cleveland Honey show also fell victim to 
the weather, having to be cancelled for the 

first time that I can remember in well over 30 years. 
It’s the Stokesley show later this month so I do 
hope those of you who were disappointed by the 
cancellation will be trying your luck at Stokesley.  
CBKA are again putting on a show stand at the 
Stokesley show and once again will be looking for 
folks to help out on the day.  Please do try to be 
there, see Sal Mancina for the details.  You are 
simply being asked to talk to members of the public 
about beekeeping and membership of our associa-
tion.  We can get several new people interested in 
beekeeping just by being there and explaining a 
few of the in’s and out’s of our ‘sport’.  It’s only talk-
ing to people that we may be able to prevent such 
stupidity as is mentioned above. 

T hough there was not a Cleveland Show this year, our summer meetings all went ahead 
as planned and were a great success.  May the 
19th saw the official opening of the CBKA Apiary at 
the Newham Grange Leisure Farm.  Bridged Press 
the excellent gardening expert from Radio Cleve-

land  performed  
the opening 
ceremony.  
Some 20 or so 
people attended 
on what turned 
out to be a fine 
spring day.  
CBKA are grate-

ful to Allan and 
Tony Jefferson 
for their kind do-
nation of two 
hives of bees.  
Thanks must 
also go to Sal 
Mancina, Rob 
Andrews and 
Unal Metti for the excellent preparation of the site 
to make it suitable and safe for the public. 
Rob Andrews has sent me the following comment:-
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Bridget declares the 
apiary ‘open’. 

Beekeepers swarm to 
the opening ceremony. 



”A successful Beginners Course was held on the 
2nd and 3rd of June which were, believe it or not, 
very hot days when the new students were de-
lighted to be able to handle the bees on both days 
which gave them a lot of confidence.  The bees 
were excellent to handle and only became a bit 
agitated when one of the students dropped a 
frame.   Despite several visits to the apiary we 
were unable to stop the bees swarming and the 
very bad weather did not help during June and 
July.   We managed to re-queen both stocks but 
one stock, although it had a new queen which 
started to lay, has now stopped laying and to save 
the bees they have been united to form one stock 
which seems to be doing well.  We will be having a 
meeting of the apiary team at the end of the sea-
son to plan our strategy for next year.” 

C leveland beekeepers were asked to put on a display at the English National Sheepdog 
Trials, held on the 18th of August, at Busby Hall 
near Carlton in Cleveland.  I have received the fol-
lowing comments from Sal regarding the day:- 
“A grey day, but the rain held off.  Several of us 
attended the show and we had a stand for Cleve-
land Beekeepers.  We had been asked by one of 
the organisers, Win Cutler, who had seen one of 
our previous stands at Cleveland Show a year ear-
lier.  There was an observation nucleus kindly 
loaned by John Allen with bees loaned by Rob An-
drews, also some different honeys to taste. It was 
busy but not as busy as one of the main shows 
such as Cleveland or Stokesley, probably due to 
the poor weather.  Some of our members brought 
honey to sell on the day.  There were people from 
all over the country, a much wider audience than 
our local agricultural shows would attract.”  
As Sal says, ”there were people from all over the 
country”.  A lady from Scotland (complete with dog) 
wished to know more about beekeeping and re-
quested details of how to join her local association.  
So as a result of meeting us at a dog  show in 
Cleveland, Scotland now has one new beekeeper.  
We also received enquiries from local people. 

 Rob’s meeting at 
his home apiary was a 
great success with 
several beginners as 
well as established 
CBKA members pre-
sent.  On a day of ever 

increasing cloud, Rob demonstrated uniting a col-
ony and queen marking as well as showing the ba-
sic operations of how 
to open up a colony.  
At that stage we then 
retreated indoors to a 
culinary delight of 
magnificent, gigantic  
proportions while a 
thunder storm raged 
the likes of which we, fortunately, only see occa-
sionally.  Thanks to both Rob and Beryl for a very 
interesting and super day. 

T he last outdoor meeting of the year was 
held on the moors above Leyburn in con-

junction with the Richmond BKA.  A beautiful day 
on a magnifi-
cently shel-
tered site with 
the heather 
looking superb.  
Peter Schollick 
showed 
‘heather bee-

keeping’ at its very best.  
Peter is renowned for his 
production of heather sec-
tions and has demon-
strated his ability by win-
ning the top prizes at the 
National Honey Show in 
recent years.  In addition 
other colonies had frame 
after frame all about to be 
capped.  A day to remem-
ber.  It’s such a pity that so 
few CBKA members turned 
out for there’s much to be learned by just being 
there.  The day was crowned with a brilliant picnic 
fit for a king, we all discovered that there’s nothing 
better than fresh scones topped with warm honey.  
We thank Peter, his wife Janet and the Richmond 
BKA for there wonderful hospitality. 

N ext month is our AGM, please do your best 
to be there for we need all your ideas. 

Kindest regards, 
 
 

------------------------------------------------------------| |----------------------------------------------------------------- 
Secretary; Ian Brown, 48, Thames Avenue, Guisborough, TS14 8AF.   Tel: 01287 632851 

Meetings held, from September to April, in Lingfield Farm, Countryside Centre, Middlesbrough, on the 3rd Monday of each month at 7.15pm 
Newcomer’s are welcome. 

 

BEEKEEPING SUPPLIES 
Allan, Tony & Richard Jefferson; 

Tel. 01947 840723 or Tel/Fax 01947 893811 
Email:- tony@stoneleabees.wanadoo.co.uk 

Stonelea Apiaries, 1, Dalehouse Bank, Staithes, 
Cleveland. TS13 5AN. 

Suppliers of all beekeeping equipment. 
Honey bought and sold. 

To All Clock Watchers: 
‘The clock passes its time 
by keeping its hands busy’. 

John R. Allen 
LONGNEWTON GRANGE BEEKEEPERS SUPPLIES 
THE GRANGE, Phone:  01642 585896 
BACK LANE, Fax: 01642 585896 
LONGNEWTON, Home: 01642582460 
STOCKTON-ON-TEES. TS21 1BN Mobile: 07814 576785 
EMAIL: beekeepingsupplies@longnewton.fsworld.co.uk 

Alphabetical Beekeeping  Copied from the Honey Association’s WebSite 
H is for.. Hangovers, the fructose in honey speeds up oxidation of    S is for.. Stir fries, add honey to stir fries to counteract the spiciness 
   alcohol by the liver        and give a rich flavour  

 

bryan@hateley.me.uk 

Rob prepares 
to open up. 

Queen 
Marking 

Peter’s moors site.  
Note the shelter of 

the wall. 

All 32 sections almost 
full with many more 

days to go. 


